Unapproved Minutes

These are the unapproved minutes of the December 11, 2013 Annual Meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors to be presented at a future meeting of the Board of Directors for approval.

1. Call to order: the meeting was called to order by Director Herrick at 7:10 o’clock  p.m. Directors present were: Susan Raupach, Joseph Sikora, Warren Johnson, Andrew Lattimer(Treasurer), Cori-Lynn Webber(Secretary), Glenn Brand, Dale Herrick (President), Brian Onessimo (Vice President), Diane Bernier.  Directors Sean Buddah and Susan Atwater were absent.  Mr. Chris Kohnle of Elite property management, LLC was also present until 8:15 p.m, when the meeting ended.

2. Approval of minutes: the minutes for Annual Meeting of 2012 Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for Acceptance were reviewed and a few minor adjustments were noted by Director Johnson who took the minutes for that meeting and agreed to make the needed changes and post them.

Director Johnson made a motion seconded by Director Sikora to 

Accept the minutes as amended.  

Motion passed unanimously.
3. Property Managers report:  Chris Kohnle introduced himself as the Community’s new Manager.  He also introduced his assistant Michele Mumford who was present to count the votes for the annual meeting process. He invited unit owners to contact either him or Michele with any questions or for any information that might be needed.  

Director Lattimer asked why Councils that have gone over budget are allowed to say at the same estimated budget from the prior year.  Some of the Councils have significantly under budgeted.  He also felt that the Conservancy could consider lowering it’s reserves.  Mr. Kohnle responded that the Councils draft their own budgets and the Conservancy Board does have the power to adjust the budgets that were submitted.  At the end of the day the Conservancy Board should be reviewing all budgets.  He is not sure why this has not been the practice in the past but it will be going forward.  As to the reserve contributions this year, he could only represent that the prior Property Manager felt that the reserve contributions proposed were sufficient for the Community.  As he understood it, it has been the policy of the Board to allow the Councils to address their own reserves and the topic of needed assessments.  

As to Ratification of the Budget Mr. Kohnle reported that the budget calls for a 50 per unit per month fee over the 2014 year.
4. Unit Owner’s Forum re the Budget
Peter DeBisschop

He had requested that the Board review the council budgets as he feels that the fact that 3 Councils overspent some significantly such that over 30k needs to be taken from Reserves of those Councils.  Since those amounts come out of reserves the Councils will now be under reserved and there should be a remedy addressed for that.  The Duplexes have twice as much money in reserves as the Townehomes.  Board should be looking at ways to address these unexpected losses, such as Preventative Maintenance plans to ensure that there are no more frozen homes, and establishing a finance committee.

Glen Brand. 
He explained that there was an incorrect budgeting error due to landscaping needs in the Townhomes 2 years ago and that is being corrected.  He reported that the Townehome council is being proactive with notifying unit owners periodically about needed maintenance tasks.  They have also addressed the problems with the unoccupied CWD properties with Ray.

Mr. Kohnle explained that there are statutorily mandated maintenance standards, there is a 5k deductible in our By-Laws

Director Brand noted that owners can also obtain insurance riders to cover their deductible in the Conservancy policy.

Director Webber asked that this topic be placed on the January agenda which Mr. Kohnle had already done.

Director Herrick stated that we have collected decuctibles from unit owners in the past and that we do have some rules that we follow on this subject.

Cori-Lynn Webber 

Stated that she is opposed to the budget as presented for many reasons.  She feels that the allocation of management fee and landscaping to the Conservancy is not reasonable or based upon the actual usage by the Conservancy.  Her example was the management fee which assesses 40% of all management services to the Conservancy.  She questions whether the Conservancy uses even 20% of the management company’s time.  Given the management requirements of the various councils which include 188 units in Parcel C and the 72 Condo Units in the Village, 260 of the 336 units which are on Private Roads with various maintenance needs, she does not accept that the allocation is appropriate or based on the factual reality of usage.  Regarding Landscaping, the increase by more that 200% in landscaping needs for the Conservancy by tripling the estimated landscaping expenditures adding salt and mulch and tree care charges  which are now also allocated separately is an unreasonable increase also not based on the Conservancy’s actual usage unless there is going to be a reallocation of Conservancy lines from the past.  She gave as an example the 5,500 allocated in 2013 for landscaping.  In September 2013 only 3,000 had been spent, yet we have allocated 15,000 to that same line item even though there are separate reserve expenditures for other landscaping improvements indicated.  She stated that the pattern of unspent money in the budget that is just rubber stamped as needed again should stop.  There are multiple examples in the budget.  She pointed out the reason the budget will allow a reduction in monthly fees from 52 to 50 per month is that the usual Reserve percentages  in the past has now been reduced to 11% for this budget so the Reserve Study that calls for a 2014 reserve by the Conservancy of 28,157 is not met by this budget that only reserves 24,305.  She feels that we need to have a reserve Budget to cover intened Capital projects.  This board has discussed 2 major expenditures.  Replacing Cabana Roofs at 8-9k which is called for in the reserve study: repaving the Meeting House Road: On the Green at 43,500 which was incorrectly reserved on the Village budget not by the Conservancy due to an error in the Reserve Study allocation which was not noticed previously; and 15-20k to landscape the entrance to the Community on Walden Meadow Road due to storm damage from 2 years ago according to a plan submitted by a homeowner.  This was not reserved for, yet is being budgeted and paid for out of Reserves.  Director Webber disagrees with this approach.
Terry Tracz

42% too high for a Conservancy Management fee, wants a valid explanation as to why this is appropriate.  

Wants to know which trees where need the increased landscaping budget.  She would like minutes to address more details regarding monies spent in the future.  She feels that her council Woodmoor is not given adequate consideration by the Board.

Mr. Kohnle explained that the 15,000 will cover neglected trees and unexpected costs in the Conservancy.  Board reps make a lot of these decisions for their councils and she should talk to her reps.  He encouraged Ms. Tracz and all unit owners to contact him with specific concerns or questions.

Deb Giampalo

Also asked about which Trees are neglected and where.  She asked that homeowners be informed about the details of these expenditures.
Mr. Kohnle explained that Tree work of 20k was done and not budgeted due to storms.  They have had an arborist tour the property and give them ideas about what needs to be done and when.  There will be a walk around for what trees will be worked on during the year.  

Director Herrick reported that the 15,000 is an estimate from an arborist that has not yet been provided to the Board.

Director Lattimer pointed out that all line items are estimates and we will deal with approvals and for what at the Board Meetings.

Gordon Jones

Management fee of 36% last year was too high, now it’s up even higher to 42%.  He wants an explanation as to why it went even higher this year, stating that the homeowners should know what they are voting on and the notations on this budget aren’t sufficient to tell us that.

Mr. Kohnle stated that he is unaware of the basis for the increase, he will look into it.

Mr. Kohnle then reported the numbers on the vote for Budget Ratification.  There were 18 votes in favor of the budget and 42 votes against the budget.  Based upon the rules requiring that the unit owners reject a budget once passed by the Conservancy Board, the budget passed.

Election of the new Board of Directors:

Village:  Joseph Palladino (Joe); Debra Denker; Kevin McIlvane

Duplex: Dale Herrick; Diane Bernier; Vacant

Townehome: Glen Brand, Susan Raupach; Sean Budha
Ridge: Brian Onessimo

Woodmoor :  Andrew Lattimer, Cori-Lynn Webber
5. Old business: None
6. New business None
Ms. Penny Herman was allowed to address Unit Owner issues out of order.  She is a planner and a budgeter and is opposed to special assessments preferring that the Board ensure adequate reserves and asks the Board to consider this input when making decisions.

Director Herrick extended his thanks to Directors Johnson, and Sikora for their service on the Board now and in the past.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:15 by Motion of Director Sikora nd seconded by Director Lattimer.  The motion passed unanimously.  
Whereupon the newly elected board met with Director McIlvane present on speaker phone, and Directors Budha and Denker absent.

A vote was taken between Director Herrick and Lattimer who were nominated as President.  Director Herrick won that ballot 5 votes to 4 and will remain Board President.

Director Onessimo ran unopposed and was reelected as Vice President.

Director Lattimer ran unopposed and was reelected as Treasurer.

Director Webber reluctantly agreed to continue as Secretary since no other Director volunteered to act in that capacity.

The next meeting is the last Wed of January 29, 2014
